

EXCERPT FROM THE MINUTES OF THE

COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

HELD ON 9 JULY 2009

COSP.10/09
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT FOR 2008/09

The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) presented report PPP.30/09 on the performance of the City Council for the year 2008/09.  

Ms Curr informed Members that the report marked the final transition from the Best value Performance framework to a new and evolving performance framework for Carlisle City Council and its key partnerships.  She added that this was the first year that performance against that new National Indicator Set had been reported and that much of the current data would provide a base line for future years.  She further added that the Place Survey data had been delayed and would now appear in detail in the first quarter Performance Monitoring Report for 2009/10.

Ms Curr reported on a number of notable achievements during 2008/09 which included achievements for recycling, the cemetery, Investors in People and six Green Flag awards.  She added that the Council had achieved a level 3 in respect of use of resources for the first time ie that it performed consistently above the minimum requirements.  She added that many services that the Council had identified as priorities and that local people said were important to their local communities, demonstrated an excellent performance but there was a number of service areas where the City Council had not achieved its desired standard of performance.  A number of indicators that did not meet the desired standard may be linked to the current economic climate, particularly households in temporary accommodation.  The Council was monitoring this closely.

The Executive had on 1 June 2009 considered the monitoring report (EX.127/09 refers) and decided:

“1.
That the end of year performance of the City Council presented in the Report for Cleaner Greener Safer Carlisle, Learning City and Carlisle Renaissance be noted and considered, as part of the work on the Transformation Programme and Review of Priorities.

2.
That the Executive refer the relevant parts of the Report to Corporate Resources, Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees for their consideration.”

Ms Curr added that there was financial information missing from the appendices as it had not been received in time for inclusion in the report.

In scrutinising the report Members raised the following questions and concerns:

· It was unclear what the percentages meant with regard to NI 195a and NI 195b.
Ms Curr explained that the percentages for those indicators had been difficult to explain and that the issue had been raised before.  As a result the Performance Task and Finish were looking at a better way of reporting on those indicators.

A Member further commented that the report was a public document and should be easy to understand.

· The targets for NI 195a and b were low, was this good?
Ms Curr confirmed that the lower the target the better it was.  The target of 5% was an LAA target and contributed towards a County wide target.  She added that 2% and 3% was good performance.

· There was some concern that the figures for the street lights repaired with in seven days were inaccurate.  

Ms Curr responded that the figures were only for the street lighting that the City Council had responsibility for.  The reduction in the target at Christmas is because the staff that maintain the street lighting were also responsible for the Christmas Lighting in the Town Centre.

A Member raised serious concerns that the Christmas lighting in the town centre caused a drop in targets for the rest of the City.  It was important that people felt safe to leave their homes at night and she felt that the balance of the Community as a whole and the need for the Christmas lights should be investigated further.

· A Member asked for an update on Equality and Diversity
Ms Curr reported that the Council had not achieved the target of Level 3 of the Equality Standard for Local Government.  A new Equality framework had been launched, under which the Council would be classified as ‘developing.  The next level would be classified as ‘achieving’ and the target to achieve that level was March 2010.  She added that the City Council had been working with the Cumbria District Councils, Cumbria County Council and the Consortium to develop capacity to progress towards the target.

A Member raised concerns that the evidence required to achieve the next level was not in place. 

Ms Curr responded that two areas which needed more focus had been highlighted in the Annual Report, equality impact assessment and service monitoring and they were being built into the Covalent system.  There would be evidence provided for Members in the Annual Report and also at the development session that was planned.

In response to further questions Ms Curr stated that a large number of staff had been trained in equality impact assessments.  She added that the legislation required every policy function and service in the authority to be impact assessed.  Over the last year the policies had been grouped into themes and this had made the process more manageable and therefore more successful, and there would be evidence available. 

· Was there enough resources within the Authority to deal with Equality and Diversity?
The Health and Community Development Portfolio Holder reported that she was the Equality Champion and she felt that there had to be resources from both officers and Elected Members to make Equality and Diversity work.

Ms Curr added that she did not think more resources were needed but felt that there needed to be better use of the resources already available.  Every Member of the Panel could be an Equality Champion for example.

The Chairman reported that the dates of the Equality and Diversity meetings had been made available and any Members wishing to attend the meetings should contact Carolyn Curr or Steven O’Keeffe.

· The targets for LP4 were based on evidence being produced in Court.  Court cases were not the only form of evidence showing that the redeployable CCTV cameras were working.  Members could see a decrease in crime in their Wards and the Police could also report on the decrease.
Ms Curr agreed that the cameras were contributing to the wider reductions in crime and anti-social behaviour and that they also gave assurance to communities.

· What would the future be for Learning City when it was removed from the Council’s priorities?
Ms Curr responded that there had been some discussions regarding the future of Learning City.  There had been some good practices and projects developed which were appropriate and could be taken forward by the Carlisle Partnership. 

In response to a further question Ms Curr stated that organisation development and improvement would be included in the Policy Service area in the new management structure, which reported directly to the Town Clerk and Chief Executive.

In response to a question Ms Curr stated that NVF on page 5 of the report should have read National Qualifications framework, which included the whole range of qualifications possible, right up to masters level.

The Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) explained that the Council had been successful in helping staff attain Level 1 NVQ and as result there was less staff that needed Level 1 and so the target had dropped.

A Member commented that the explanation for the NVQ’s should have been in the document.  The report was a public document and should be accurate and easy to understand.

· Why did the BV119 indicators all show downward arrows for the short term trend?
Mr Beveridge responded that it was difficult to explain because all other aspects of the indicator had improved.

Ms Curr added that the Place Survey satisfaction had also dropped and it was part of the national trend.

A Member commented that the public were disillusioned with politicians and the recession and could be using the Place Survey and local surveys to vent their frustrations.

· Members felt, from experience in their own Wards, that the assessment of tackling fly tipping as ‘very effective’ was not accurate.

Mr Beveridge commented that the assessment had been based on areas of land within the Council’s control.  There had been issues with fly tipping on private land and there was a need for joint working with other organisations and partners to improve this.

RESOLVED – 1) That the Panel sought assurance from the Executive that adequate resources would be made available to ensure that the Equality Standard target of ‘achieving’ be delivered by 2010;

2) That the Place Survey be circulated to Members of the Panel as soon as possible to inform discussion at the Development Session on 28 July 2009;

3) That the importance of Equality Training for Members be highlighted;

4) That the Panel ask the Executive to investigate the balance of the City Centre Christmas Lights and the safety of the local Community during the winter months;

5)  That the number of street lights that are the responsibility of the City Council and other organisations and developers be circulated to all Members of the Panel. 

6)  That the comments and observations of the Panel with regard to Street Lighting be referred to the Environment and Economy Overview and Scrutiny Panel for their consideration.








